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Dear Sir/Madam,

This joint submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. This submission is made by Professor Derek Colquhoun and Dr Steven Allender.

Derek Colquhoun: Professor of Urban Learning and Director of Research, University of Hull, Cottingham Rd, Hull, HU6 7RX (D.Colquhoun@hull.ac.uk)

Derek Colquhoun:

I came to the University of Hull mid 2002 to take up the position above. As Director of Research I am constantly looking for opportunities to engage with Australian institutions. In my opinion the Australian HE system is ahead of the HE system here in England (on just about any measure or indicator). The problem for Australians overseas wanting to continue their research networks with Australian universities is there are very few funded research opportunities specifically for linking EU universities with Australian Universities. There is one scheme: the EU-Australia Higher Education Co-operation scheme but that’s about it. It would greatly enhance the networking available to Australian Universities if there were more funded opportunities either with EU universities or English Universities.

Steven Allender: Research Fellow, Department of Public Health, Old Rd Campus, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK, OX3 7LF

Steven Allender:

I moved from the Victorian country town of Lake Bolac to a 3-year research fellowship in Public Health at the University of Oxford. This followed the awarding of my PhD at the University of Ballarat in early 2002. 

There was little support, advice or information available from a central government authority to help in the move to Oxford. I received advice from staff at the University of Oxford and the central theme of this advice was the difficulty that was involved in obtaining work permits. Due to UK and European law, work permits can only be issued if the sponsoring organization can prove there is no capable person firstly in the UK and then in the European union (I understand this does not apply for areas where there are skill shortages such as health care workers or teachers.)  Neither was there any information available about rights or responsibilities once arrived in the UK. 

Recommendations to the enquiry:

There are a number of ways in which we believe the relationship between the Australian government and Australian’s living and working overseas could be improved. These relate primarily to information and communication, support for young researchers in the destination country, development of collaborative networks and assistance for academics returning to Australia.

Support for young researchers

Greater support to allow young under graduate and postgraduate researchers studying in Australia is needed. Providing funding to allow early career researchers to present their work would be invaluable in developing international networks. Currently support is healthy for staff in academic institutions but very poor for students.

Support in destination country

Greater support in destination countries would help expatriates gain better experience during their time abroad and help maintain a link with Australia. We suggest the offer of an interest free loan against the first one or two months starting wage for young Australians working overseas. This would be particularly helpful in meeting immediate costs upon arriving in a new country. This is most relevant in countries where the Australian dollar is comparatively weak.

Development of collaborative networks

A centralised forum for developing collaborative networks that allows researchers to communicate and network on shared research areas. Email networks like JISCMail (www.jiscmail.ac.uk) could provide this. A project to better understand the roles that Australians involved in research overseas would be useful as a starting point to this network. Such a network would enable advertising of research and other academic posts to Australians working overseas and guarantee awareness of opportunities to return.

Assisted returns

For academics, Federation Fellowships are an excellent idea. They provide a competitive level of funding to attract researchers back to Australia. It would be useful if these fellowships could be developed to encourage international collaboration and allow Australian research to converge with lucrative research markets in Europe and North America. 

